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City Commission Work Session                                                                      Mayor Reeves presiding 

Civic Center, Gibson Room 212 

 

CALL TO ORDER: 5:30 PM                                                           

 

CITY COMMISSION MEMBERS PRESENT: Cory Reeves, Rick Tryon, Joe McKenney and Susan 

Wolff.  Shannon Wilson was excused.   

STAFF PRESENT: City Manager Greg Doyon; Deputy City Attorney Rachel Taylor; Finance Director 

Melissa Kinzler and Deputy Director Kirsten Wavra; Park and Recreation Director Steve Herrig; and, 

Deputy City Clerk Darcy Dea. 

PUBLIC COMMENT 

 

None.  

 

1. UPDATE FROM CHILDREN’S MUSEUM  

 

Children’s Museum Interim Executive Director Laura Ewalt introduced President Joslin Knightstep; 

Board members Rachel Schultz, Josh Lind, Shane Neuman and Brenda Kelly; Members at Large Celia 

Blewett and Mallory Ferriter; and, Staff Joelle Owen. 

 

Ms. Ewalt reported that the Children’s Museum has served the community for over 25 years.  Board 

members have determined that the most cost-effective way forward is to move from the current space into 

a permanent location. She expressed appreciation to the City for its support and providing a home for the 

Children’s Museum for the last 25 years.  There will be a free community day on November 10, 2024, 

which is the last day of operations at 22 Railroad Square. There are other potential locations being 

evaluated and the board is hoping to make a decision after the first of the year.   

 

Children’s Museum President Knightstep explained that the board is passionate about the mission of the 

Children’s Museum and serving the community.  It was a difficult decision that was not taken lightly. 

 

Commissioner Wolff expressed appreciation to former participants in the Chambers leadership Great Falls 

and everyone in the community for everything they have done for the Children’s Museum, as well as the 

Children’s Museum for all it has done for the community.   

 

Mayor Reeves received clarification that the goal is to reopen the Children’s Museum at a new location 

by 2026.     

 

Commissioner Tryon received clarification that the board would remain during the interim period.  He 

inquired about the lease agreement with the Children’s Museum. 
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City Manager Greg Doyon responded that the Children’s Museum was coming up on the end of their lease 

cycle; however, things changed and they are looking to find a permanent location.  He recommended not 

considering a fair market lease scenario in the interim and allowing City staff to amend the agreement. 

 

2. QUARTERLY BUDGET REVIEW 

 

Finance Director Melissa Kinzler and Deputy Director Kirsten Wavra reviewed and discussed the 

following PowerPoint slides: 
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Finance Director Kinzler explained that there could be possible cash flow issues in the general fund.  The 

county, school district and transit district received new taxable valuations and had to recertify their mills, 

which will cause a delay in when the City receives its actual tax revenue from the county. 

  

Commissioner Wolff received clarification that FY 2024 was the first year of the $1million protested taxes 

and the City would use the cash balance currently in the fund balance when it does not recertify. 

 

City Manager Greg Doyon explained that the funds needing attention started after the Electric City Power 

settlement. The strategy was to financially recover from Electric City Power by capping the amount of 

general fund subsidies that went to the departments needing attention and utilizing funding for other 

priorities.  Some of the funds needing attention are going to fluctuate depending on the economic climate 

and desires of the community with regard to utilization of a service.  If these services are going to continue 

to be subsidized, those departments may need to come up with a cost recovery model.  

 

Commissioner Tryon commented that there needs to be serious conversations and decisions about what 

to do with the funds needing attention.   

 

Mayor Reeves suggested discussing the funds needing attention at the City Commission Retreat in January 

2025. 

 

City Manager Doyon added that the department heads with the funds that are of concern should also be 

involved. 

 

Commissioner Tryon inquired if the additional extension of the management agreement would require the 

City to operate two golf courses for 10 additional years.  He commented that he would not want to be 

locked into a 10-year agreement where the City has to maintain and take liability for two golf courses if 

something were to come up. 

  

City Manager Doyon responded that language about the operations of two golf courses could be included 

in the additional extension of the management agreement.  He had suggested to a prior Commission to 

close both golf courses; however, it was not supported because there are several golfers and golf is 

considered a recreational asset.  If a golf course is closed and not maintained, it would be extremely 

expensive to return it to playable conditions.  CourseCo indicated that having two golf courses that are 

unique, attract different skill level, clientele, and golfers is an asset for the City. Park and Recreation 

Director Steve Herrig and CourseCo would need to be included in discussions if there is any consideration 

of closing golf courses.  There are compelling reason to keep both golf courses open; however, it would 

be interesting to know what closing both golf courses would do to the City’s ability to recover that debt.   

 

Commissioner Tryon mentioned that there are other options for golfers such as the private golf course, 

County Club and Fort Benton.  

 

Mayor Reeves commented that if a golf course were to be eliminated, it would probably have to be Eagle 

Falls Golf Course, because Anaconda Hills Golf Course is on a superfund site. 
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Finance Director Kinzler responded that there is a conveyance with regard to what the City could do with 

Anaconda Hills Golf Course. 

 

With regard to the “Golf Courses Fund” slide, Commissioner Wolff noted that an additional extension of 

the management agreement for up to 10 years indicated to her that the period could be negotiated. 

 

Commissioner Wolff suggested meeting with the department heads in November and December in order 

to have information at the City Commission Retreat in January.   

 

Finance Director Kinzler mentioned that the funds needing attention are outside of the general fund.  

 

Commissioner McKenney noted that several of the funds needing attention are entertainment type funds.  

The Crime Task Force and Public Safety Advisory Committee offered useful information and he 

suggested having an Entertainment Advisory Panel, made up of community activists. 

 

Commissioner Tryon concurred that the Commission needs to meet with the department heads and having 

public involvement with regard to the importance of these entertainment/recreation funds.  He expressed 

appreciation to City Manager Doyon, Finance Director Kinzler and Deputy Finance Director Wavra for 

being fiscally conservative and on top of the budget.   

 

3. SCHEELS AIM HIGH BIG SKY UPDATE  

 

Park and Recreation Director Steve Herrig reported that Scheels Aim High Big Sky Aquatic and 

Recreation Center has been in operation for about four months. There has been over 7,850 daily 

memberships and a pro forma indicated 6,000 at the end of the year. Approximately 639 monthly 

memberships and a pro forma indicated 1,450.  Annual memberships were 226 and a pro forma indicated 

485 at the end of the year.  There have been 88 birthday parties, 97 court rentals of the gym, 197 lane 

rentals of the lap pool, 2,658 swim lessons, 30 fitness offerings and two military trainings. 

 

There have been issues with some of the lights, doors and a leak in the roof of the gym; however, Swank 

Enterprises has been working on getting those issues fixed.  Staff was downsized in October to adjust with 

the down times of the facility.   

 

City staff is working on a Request for Proposals (RFP) for a rate study for Park and Recreation programs.  

Special events included the Farmers Market, Kiwanis Clubs annual Trunk or Treat and family nights.  The 

Park and Recreation Department will be doing Public Service Announcements (PSA) and has been 

working with Erin Schermele on videos for the department.   

 

Park and Recreation Director Herrig presented a Park and Recreation Website Video. 

 

DISCUSSION OF POTENTIAL UPCOMING WORK SESSION TOPICS 

 

City Manager Greg Doyon reported that the November 19, 2024 work session will consist of a safety 

inspection certificates/business licenses Title 5 review and Montana State Historic Preservation Grant 



JOURNAL OF COMMISSION WORK SESSION  

November 6, 2024 
 

 

 

11/06/2024 

 

 

 

proposal.  Upcoming work sessions will consist of a review of funds requiring attention. 

 

Commissioner Wolff requested that neighborhood council updates be added to upcoming work session 

topic lists. 

ADJOURN 

 

There being no further discussion, Mayor Reeves adjourned the informal work session of November 6, 

2024 at 6:51 p.m. 


